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March 15, 2024 

  
NOTICE OF MEETING 

  
Dear Commission Member: 
   
The regular meeting of the Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission is 
scheduled for Wednesday, March 20, 2024, at 3:00 pm at the Ottawa County Fillmore 
Street Complex, 12220 Fillmore St., West Olive, MI in the Board Room. 
 
Additional public viewing will be offered via YouTube by visiting 
https://www.youtube.com/@OttawaCountyParks/streams. Public comment will be 
received in-person only.  
 
The agenda for the meeting is attached for your review. 
  
Please contact the Parks and Recreation Commission Office at (616) 738-4810 if you 
have any questions or need additional information. 
  
Sincerely, 
  
  
  
Jason D. Shamblin 
Parks and Recreation Director 
  
JDS/jls 
  
Enclosures 
 
 
 

https://www.youtube.com/@OttawaCountyParks/streams


Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission  
March 20, 2024 3:00 p.m. 
Regular Meeting Agenda 
Public Access is provided via YouTube at: 
https://www.youtube.com/@OttawaCountyParks/streams 

 
1. Call to Order by President 

 
2. Roll Call: Rice 

Longstreet  
McAffrey 
Belknap 
Bush 
Greenlee 
Hill 

 A. Miedema 
J. Miedema 
Sachs 
 

3. Absences (excused/unexcused) 
 
4. Additions/Deletions to Agenda 
 
5. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting 

a) Approve the minutes of the Commission’s February 21, 2024 regular meeting. 
 

6. Communications: none 
 

7. Public Comment (Public comments limited to 3 minutes) 
 
8. Staff Reports 

a) Director’s Report 
b) Park Operations Report 
c) Planning and Development Report 
d) Community Engagement Report 
e) Natural Resources Management Report 
f) Development Report 
g) Strategic Plan Progress Report 

 
9. Committee Reports  

a) Planning Committee – March 5, 2024 Meeting Report 
b) Executive Committee – March 11, 2024 Meeting Report (verbal) 
c) Finance and Policy Committee – March 12, 2024 Meeting Report 
d) Ottawa County Parks Foundation Update (verbal) 

 
10. Old Business 

a) March 2024 Grant Status Report - Information only 
 

Mission Statement: 
The Ottawa County Parks and 

Recreation Commission enhances 
quality of life for residents and 

visitors, by preserving parks and 
open spaces and providing natural 

resource-based recreation and 
education opportunities. 

https://www.youtube.com/@OttawaCountyParks/streams


11. New Business 
a) Upper Macatawa Natural Area Restroom Design Contract 

Suggested Motion:  To accept the proposal from MCSA Group for architectural and 
engineering services for the Upper Macatawa 84th Street Trailhead 
Restroom Building and forward to the Board of Commissioners for final 
approval. Further, the Director is instructed to take such actions as are 
necessary to implement the intent of the Commission in these matters. 

 
b) Ottawa Sands Ecological Enhancement – Change Order 

Suggested Motion:  To approve the addition to the contract for GEI consultants in the 
amount of $99,963 for work at Ottawa Sands lake shoreline 
enhancements and forward to the Board of Commissioners for final 
approval.  Further, the Director is instructed to take such actions as are 
necessary to implement the intent of the Commission in these matters. 

 
c) Zeeland Township Easement 

Suggested Motion:  To approve the granting of an easement to Zeeland Township for 
construction of a portion of multi-use trail along the eastern edge of the 
Upper Macatawa Natural Area, pending concurrence by the Land 
Conservancy of West Michigan and Corporation Council, and forward to 
the Board of Commissioners for final approval.  Further, the Director is 
instructed to take such actions as are necessary to implement the intent 
of the Commission in these matters. 

 
d) Parks and Open Space Millage Levy Amount 

Suggested Motion:  To recommend that the Board of Commissioners levy the maximum 
amount allowed for the Ottawa County Parks and Open Space Millage. 

 
e) Ottawa County Municipal Civil Infraction Bureau Policy & Procedure Statement 

Suggested Motion:  To receive the Ottawa County Municipal Civil Infraction Bureau Policy & 
Procedure Statement and put on file. 

 
f) Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission Annual Report 

Information Only. 
 

g) Annual Review of Historic Ottawa Beach Society Pump House Museum Agreement  
Suggested Motion:  To accept the Historic Ottawa Beach Society annual summary as 

presented by staff. 
 

h) Special Permit – Bend Area – Menno Lake Neighborhood Lake Access Improvement 
Suggested Motion:  To authorize staff to issue a revocable special permit to Brian Kintigh, a 

representative of the Menno Lake Homeowner's Association, 
authorizing access to and improvement of Parks property, providing 
access to the lake. Conditional upon meeting all county, local, state and 
federal regulations and participating in the Adopt-a-Park program. 

 
 



12. Agenda Items for Next Meeting 
 

13. Public Comment (Public comments limited to 3 minutes) 
 

14. Commissioners Prerogative 
 

15. Closed Session to discuss property acquisition Pursuant to the OMA Section 8d (not enclosed). 
 

16. Upcoming meeting date(s): 
 April 17, 2024 
 Time:  3:00 p.m. 
 Fillmore Complex, Board Room 
 
17. Adjournment 
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Regular Meeting of the Parks and Recreation Commission 
 

          Proposed Minutes 
 
Date: February 21, 2024 
 
Time: 3:00 p.m. 
 
Place: Board Room, Fillmore Complex  
 
Present: Kelly Rice, Jane Longstreet, Allison Miedema, Bruce Greenlee, Jim Miedema, Lukas Hill, 

Paul Sachs, Roger Belknap 
 
Absent: Linda McAffrey and Joe Bush 
 
Staff: Jason Shamblin, Director; Jason Boerger, Coordinator of Park Maintenance and 

Operations; Curt TerHaar, Coordinator of Park Planning and Development; Glenn Bosch, 
Coordinator of Fund Development & Major Gifts; Nealy Molhoek, Coordinator of Natural 
Resources Management; Kyle Roffey, Administrative Assistant; Rylie Dorman, 
Communications Specialist 

 
Guests:   Angela Miller-Niarhos, Steve Sapienza, Jerry Vander Meulen, David Morren, Cheryl 

Roede, Christine Scott, and Roberta Harmsen 
 
 

Motions 
 

Approval of Minutes 
PR 24-11 Motion: To approve the minutes of the Commission's January 24, 2024 annual 

meeting. 
 Moved by: Longstreet Supported by: Hill  Unanimous 
 

2023 Michigan Edge Mountain Bike Association  
Memorandum of Understanding Annual Review 

PR 24-12 Motion: To accept the Michigan Edge Mountain Bike Association (MEMBA) annual 
summary as presented by staff, including the 2024 MEMBA Annual 
Maintenance Plan and Goals. 

 Moved by: Hill   Supported by: Longstreet Unanimous 
 

Accept the Donation of a Storage Shed 
PR 24-13 Motion: To accept the donation of a storage shed by Michigan Edge Mountain Bike 

Association. 
 Moved by: Greenlee   Supported by: A. Miedema Unanimous 
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2023 Shoreline Amateur Astronomical Association (SAAA) 
Partnership Agreement Annual Review 

PR 24-14 Motion: To accept the 2023 Shoreline Amateur Astronomical Association (SAAA) 
Hemlock Crossing Park Observatory Partnership Agreement annual 
summary. 

 Moved by: Longstreet Supported by: Hill  Unanimous 
 

Special Permit allowing the installation of additional concrete 
and a pedestal to support a solar telescope 

PR 24-15 Motion: Authorize staff to issue a special permit to Shoreline Amateur Astronomical 
Association allowing the installation of concrete at the Hemlock Crossing 
Observatory and a pedestal to support a solar telescope under the 
supervision of parks staff. 

 Moved by: Belknap Supported by: A. Miedema Unanimous 
 

2023 Ottawa County Parks Foundation Annual Report and  
Memorandum of Understanding Annual Review 

PR 24-16 Motion: To accept the 2023 Ottawa County Parks Foundation Annual Report as 
submitted. 

 Moved by: Longstreet Supported by: Greenlee Unanimous 
 

Bend Area Family Event Center Professional Services Agreement 
PR 24-17 Motion: To accept proposal from VIRIDIS Design Group in the amount of $30,400 

for professional services related to the Bend Area Family Event Center 
preliminary engineering and feasibility study. 

 Moved by: Hill Supported by: Sachs  Unanimous 
 

Kirk Park Dog Beach Policy 
PR 24-18 Motion: To approve a change in policy that eliminates the dog beach hours at Kirk 

Park that were established in 2020 and replaces them with the policy 
allowing dogs off-leash on the south side of the beach only May 1st to 
September 30th, and on the whole beach the remainder of the year as was 
the practice prior to the loss of the south stairway in 2020. 

 Moved by: Belknap Supported by: Longstreet  Unanimous 
 

2024 Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund Grant Application 
for Eastmanville Connector 

PR 24-19 Motion: To recommend an application to the Michigan Natural Resources Trust 
Fund (MNRTF) program for funding assistance to construct the 
Eastmanville Connector Segment of the Grand River Greenway Idema 
Explorers Trail and forward to the County Board of Commissioners for final 
approval. 

 Moved by: Hill Supported by: J. Miedema   
 Yeas:  Rice, Longstreet, A. Miedema, Greenlee, J. Miedema, Hill, Sachs 
 Nays: Belknap Motion passed 7 to 1. 
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2024 Land & Water Conservation Fun Grant Application 
 for Upper Macatawa Natural Area-Greenway 

PR 24-20 Motion: To recommend application to the Land and Water Conservation Fund 
program for funding assistance for Upper Macatawa Natural Area - 
Greenway Trailhead project and forward to the County Board of 
Commissioners for final approval. 

 Moved by: Longstreet Supported by: Belknap  Unanimous 
 

Special Permit to use the Hemlock Crossing Kayak launch for commercial purposes  
PR 24-21 Motion: To authorize staff to issue a revocable special permit to Jonathan Fegel to 

allow him to provide private kayak shuttle services at Hemlock Crossing Park at no cost 
or liability to Ottawa County. 

 Moved by: A. Miedema Supported by: Greenlee  Unanimous 
 

To go into Closed Session 
PR 24-22 Motion: To go into Closed Session per Section 8d of the Open Meetings Act. 
 Moved by: A. Miedema Supported by: Longstreet Unanimous 
 

To Rise from Closed Session and Adjourn 
PR 24-23 Motion: To Rise from Closed Session and Adjourn. 
 Moved by: J. Miedema Supported by: Belknap  Unanimous 

 
 

Other Items Discussed 
 
4. Additions/Deletions to Agenda:  

 None 
 

5. Approval of Minutes 
The proposed minutes of the Commission's January 24, 2024 regular meeting was approved.  
 

6. Communications:  
 None  

 
7. Public Heard:  

 David Morren 
 

8. Staff Reports 
a) Director 

The Commission accepted the Director’s Report as written.   
b) Park Operations 

The Commission accepted the Parks Operations Report as written. 
c) Planning and Development Report 

The Commission accepted the Planning and Development Report as written. 
d) Community Engagement Report 

The Commission accepted the Community Engagement Report as written. 
e) Natural Resources Management Report 

The Commission accepted the Natural Resources Management Report as written. 
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f) Development Report 
The Commission accepted the Development Report as written. 

g) Strategic Plan Progress Report 
The Commission accepted the Strategic Plan Progress Report as written. 
 

9. Committee Reports  
a) The Commission accepted the Planning Committee meeting report of January 31, 2024 as 

written. 
b) The Commission accepted the Finance and Policy Committee meeting report of February 8, 2024 

as written. 
c) The Commission accepted the Executive Committee February 12, 2024 verbal report. 
d) The Commission accepted the Community Engagement Committee meeting report of February 

13, 2024 as written. 
e) Longstreet updated the Commissioners on the Ottawa County Parks Foundation. 
 

10. Old Business: 
a) The Parks Commission approved the 2023 Michigan Edge Mountain Bike Association 

Memorandum of Understanding annual summary. 
b) The Parks Commission accepted the donation of a storage shed at Riley Trails. 
c) The Parks Commission approved the 2023 Shoreline Amateur Astronomical Association (SAAA) 

Partnership Agreement annual summary.   
d) The Parks Commission authorized a special permit allowing the installation of additional 

concrete and a pedestal to support a solar telescope at Hemlock Crossing. 
e) The Parks Commission accepted the 2023 Ottawa County Parks Foundation Annual Report.   
 

11. New Business 
a) The Parks Commission accepted the proposal from VIRIDIS Design Group in the amount of 

$30,400 for professional services related to the Bend Area Family Event Center preliminary 
engineering and feasibility study. 
 

b) The Parks Commission accepted the Kirk Park Dog Beach Policy change that eliminates the dog 
beach hours at Kirk Park and replaces them with the policy allowing dogs off-leash on the south 
side of the beach only May 1 to September 30 and the whole beach the remainder of the year. 
 

c) Rice opened the public meeting at 4:05 p.m. for the 2024 Michigan Natural Resources Trust 
Fund Grant Application for Eastmanville Connector. 
 
TerHaar provided background information and a description of the project elements for the 
Eastmanville Connector. Commissioners reviewed the information, and Rice called for 
comments from interested citizens. Two speakers shared concerns regarding the proposed 
project.  These included possible trespassing on to private property, flooding of the trail route, 
and concerns the trail will not be utilized.  Two speakers shared support for the project as a 
needed improvement on a busy street.  One speaker relayed his questions about the location of 
the trail as it relates to his property.  He conveyed that he did not oppose the trail if it was 
constructed in the road right of way, however he was unwilling to sell an easement for the trail.  
The motion carried to approve the grant application. 
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d) Rice opened the public meeting for the 2024 Land & Water Conservation Fund Grant Application 
for Upper Macatawa Natural Area Greenway. 

 
TerHaar provided background information and a description of the project elements for the 
Upper Macatawa Natural Area Greenway Trailhead project. Commissioners reviewed the 
information, and Rice called for comments from interested citizens. There were no public 
comments. The motion carried to approve the grant application. 
 

c) The Parks Commission approved the revokable special permit to Jonathan Fegel to use the 
Hemlock Crossing Kayak launch for commercial purposes. 

 
 
12. Public Heard:   

David Morren 
 

13. Commissioners Heard:  
 

14. Closed Session  
 
15. Meeting adjourned at 5:27 p.m. 
 
Next meeting: March 201, 2024, Time: 3:00 p.m.   
Location: Fillmore Complex, Board Room 
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Director’s Report  
March 2024 
Submitted by: Jason Shamblin 
 

 
Grand River Greenway 

Harbor Island  
The former JB Sims power plant ceased operations in February 2020 and is now managed by the City of Grand Haven 
(City) as part of Harbor Island.  The city is collecting community input as it moves this process through several avenues 
including the Harbor Island Community Advisory Group, of which the Ottawa County Parks Director is a member.  
Harbor Island provides a unique opportunity for nature-based enhancements which complement the work the Parks 
Commission has performed in the Grand River Greenway with 144 acres of existing wetlands and approximately 10,000 
feet of river shoreline.  The Grand River and Lake Michigan Coastal Corridor’s wetlands and tributaries make up one of 
the globe’s most important and endangered freshwater ecosystems. This habitat has been largely degraded and lost, 
which can be seen with the loss of 83% wetland habitat in Grand Haven and 97% in Ferrysburg.  
 
I participated in a Community Advisory Group meeting on February 28, 2024.  HDR staff reviewed work to date. The City 
is preparing a community survey to solicit input regarding the future of Harbor Island and reviewed the draft survey 
questions and format.  As a result of the conversation, I provided background regarding the larger Grand River Coastal 
Corridor to HDR noting the historical loss of wetlands in this region.  I also included a link to the Grand River Coastal 
Corridor Ecological Assessment and Conservation Recommendations and a copy of the scope of National Fish and 
Wildlife Foundation, Coastal Resilience grant staff are currently working.  

Grand River Greenway Interpretation Plan 
Ottawa and Kent Counties have been working to develop a regional connection along the 92-mile Grand River Greenway 
(GRG) from Grand Haven to Lowell.  As the OCPRC nears completion of the Idema Explores Trail, staff have been 
coordinating with various stakeholders and partners along the greenway to engage the public and share the ecological, 
cultural, and historical significance of the region.  In 2020 the OCPRC conducted a Grand River Greenway Identity 
Study.  While the study identified various resources of the Greenway with some preliminary recommendations, it 
established that more work is needed to refine these resources and experiences.  In 2023, Kent County prioritized the 
construction of missing trail connections from the Kent County border to Lowell in order to complete their sections of 
the Grand River Greenway.  Additionally, Kent County Parks has initiated a regional GRG interpretive plan including 
Ottawa County.  No update at this time. 
 
Contact for MDNR Support of Bass River Trail segment of the Grand River Greenway, Idema Explorers Trail.   
The BOC approved the Cooperative agreement with the Michigan Department of Natural Resources for funding 
assistance at the BOC meeting on March 12, 2024. 
 
2024 MDNR Trust Fund Grant Application, Eastmanville Bayou segment of the Grand River Greenway, Idema 
Explorers Trail.  The Board of Commissioners (BOC) approved the grant application at BOC meeting on March 12, 2024. 
 
Pigeon River Greenway 

Consumers Energy, J.H. Campbell Decommissioning  
Staff continue to have conversations with stakeholders and Consumers representatives about the Parks Commission’s 
interests.  A J.H. Cambell Stakeholder meeting was conducted March 14, 2024, at the Cambell site.  It was announced at 
the meeting that the ownership of the jetties will transfer to the State of Michigan and the responsible agency will be 
the DNR.  Consumers staff indicated the intent to prepare for the transfer of property back to neighboring homeowner’s 
associations this year anticipating going dark in 2025.  I shared a presentation providing background on the OCPR 
interest in the Pigeon River Greenway.  See attached.  Several meetings are in the works with Parks staff regarding the 
various components of the decommissioning.     
 

https://link.edgepilot.com/s/cd85a24b/VD8fY4-gMkeBe2YpCzsSJA?u=https://gl.audubon.org/sites/default/files/oc_report_final.pdf
https://link.edgepilot.com/s/cd85a24b/VD8fY4-gMkeBe2YpCzsSJA?u=https://gl.audubon.org/sites/default/files/oc_report_final.pdf
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Macatawa River Greenway Pigeon River Greenway 

Land and Water Conservation Fund Grant Application for UMNA – Greenway Trailhead project. 
The Board of Commissioners (BOC) approved the grant application at BOC meeting on March 12, 2024. 
 
Miscellaneous 

Program and Facility Reservation Software   
The new software has gone live at: Ottawa County Parks and Recreation.  If you have not already done so, please visit 
the site and set up a user account.  Staff continue to work through minor issues as is to be expected, but overall the 
software has receive positive feedback from customers, volunteers and staff.   
 
Support for Other Local Initiatives 
West Michigan Trails application to the DALMAC Fund for Regional Master Trails Plan (attached) 
Ferrysburg Fire Barn Park Improvements (attached) 
 
The Friend of Ottawa County Parks (Friends) 
Staff met with the Friends Board and discussed the renewal of the cooperative agreement, which expires in June.  
Additionally, various opportunities on how Parks staff could better support Friends were discussed.  These included 
exclusive programs and training opportunities, support with management of their membership list and website.  
Considerable discussion revolved around the need for membership dues and the possibility of Friends becoming the 
primary volunteer group associated with OCPR instead of them being managed separately.   
 
County-wide Broadband Project 
Reliable, high-speed broadband service is not consistently available and reliable in all corners of the County. As a result, 
the County, led by the Department of Strategic Impact with the assistance of stakeholders, endeavor to address the gaps 
in coverage and improve and expand affordable broadband access for all.  The process has included: 

• Researching the need, demand and identifying barriers for broadband services in the County. 
• Developing strategies that address regulatory cost and equipment that prevent broadband access. 
• Through a public-private partnership, building broadband infrastructure to connect areas of the County lacking 

reliable and affordable high-speed internet. 
• Broadband internet plan consisting of two components: 1) fiber infrastructure (to be built by 123Net); and 2) 

fixed-wireless cell tower network (to be built by Tilson Infrastructure). 
 
A standing agenda item has been added to the Parks Commission’s Planning Committee allowing for regular updates on 
the County-wide Broadband project by the Director of the Department of Strategic Impact.  There were no updates at 
the March meeting Planning Committee meeting.  

https://miottawacountyweb.myvscloud.com/webtrac/web/splash.html


Mach 14, 2024
J.H. Campbell Stakeholder Meeting

Welcome 



Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission
Focus on the Pigeon River Greenway

Conservation/Redevelopment focus of the JH Campbell Site
Balancing public access with nature conservation

miOttawa.org/parks



Lake Michigan 
Coastal Greenway

Pigeon River Greenway

Macatawa River 
Greenway

Grand River Greenway

What is a Greenway?

A greenway is a corridor of connected green 
spaces with ecological significance.  Typically, 

near an urban area, set aside for recreational use 
or environmental protection.

There are four greenways in Ottawa County, each 
different and special in their own way.



What is the 
Pigeon River Greenway?   
• Approximately 7-mile long 

natural/recreational corridor from 
central Ottawa County to Lake 
Michigan along the Pigeon River and 
Pigeon Lake

• Includes 756 acres of land managed 
by Ottawa County Parks

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• Ottawa County’s interest in Pigeon 

River Greenway begins with 1964 
acquisition of 112 acres from U.S. 
Forest Service. (Shown in dark blue at 
right).

• This land later becomes Pigeon Creek 
Park.

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• In 1987, the Ottawa County Parks 

and Recreation Commission is 
formed by the Board of 
Commissioners.

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• Pigeon Creek Park grows to 282 

acres with 1989 Trust Fund grant 
acquisitions and a land donation. 
(Shown in various colors at right).

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• The Parks Commission identifies the “Pigeon River Greenway” as a “key area of interest” in the 1995 Parks, 

Recreation, and Open Space Plan

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• In 1997, Ottawa County Parks 

applies for a Michigan Natural 
Resources Trust Fund grant for 
acquisitions of property just west of 
the U.S. 31 along the Pigeon River.

• Acquisitions begin in 1998 for what 
becomes the 239-acre Hemlock 
Crossing/Pine Bend County Park

• This includes land directly adjacent 
to land owned by Consumers Energy.

• The 46-acre Pigeon River Open 
Space is donated in several transfers 
2005 to 2013.

miOttawa.org/parks



History – 1999 Master Plan
• With the acquisitions underway for 

Hemlock Crossing/Pine Bend, 
Ottawa County Parks engages 
Consumers Energy to participate in 
a Pigeon River Greenway planning 
process

• Consumers Energy property has 
significant frontage on Pigeon River 
and Pigeon Lake.  

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• The Pigeon River Greenway Master Plan is 

completed in December 2000.  

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• The Master Plan outlines 

a conceptual plan  to 
connect Pigeon Creek 
Park to Lake Michigan via 
a hiking trail.

miOttawa.org/parks



History
• Since the adoption of the 

Master Plan, Ottawa 
County Parks has had 
ongoing discussions with 
Consumers Energy 
regarding a partnership 
for a trail from Pine Bend 
to Sheldon Landing.

• These discussions were 
ongoing until the 
announcement of the 
Campbell Plant 
decommissioning

miOttawa.org/parks



Other Notable Context
• Ottawa County Parks also manages the 21-acre Olive 

Shores County Park with Lake Michigan access
• Ottawa County Parks has a management agreement 

with Port Sheldon Township to manage Windsnest 
Park, which is a beach park owned by Consumers 
Energy

• Over the years, Ottawa County Parks has had various 
discussions about managing two other Consumer 
Energy-owned access sites:
• Sheldon Landing (managed by Port Sheldon 

Township)
• Pigeon Lake Boat Launch (managed by the 

Michigan Department of Natural Resources)

miOttawa.org/parks



Parks Focus Area
• Ottawa County Parks has 

anticipated possible 
disposal of at least some of 
the 2,400-acre plus 
Campbell Site

• Site is key to goals of 
Pigeon River Greenway and 
Lake Michigan Coastal 
Greenway

• Release of “Percheron” 
Consumers Future Use 
Study confirmed that 
disposal is possible and 
recreational uses may be a 
priority

miOttawa.org/parks



Parks Review and 
Discussions
• In 2023, Ottawa County Park 

analyzed “Percheron” plan and 
confirmed that disposal is 
possible and recreational uses 
may be a priority.

• Discussions with local leaders, 
stakeholders from public 
agencies, and the business 
community soliciting input.

miOttawa.org/parks



Key Findings
• 185 acres of designated 

critical dunes (the largest 
area of undeveloped critical 
dune in Ottawa County 
under single private 
ownership) 

• 1,505’ of Lake Michigan 
frontage 

• 12,496’ feet of frontage 
along the Pigeon Lake & 
River system. 

miOttawa.org/parks



Proposal Highlights
• Focused on highest quality 

natural/recreation land 
• Focused on achieving 

Greenway goals
• Trail connectivity from 

Pine Bend to Lake 
Michigan

• Enhance access to highest 
quality natural resources 
• Expand access to 

Pigeon Lake, Pigeon 
River, Lake Michigan, 
and Critical Dunes

• Preserve character of area
• Provide buffers 

between uses 

miOttawa.org/parks



The Pigeon River Greenway continues to be a supported by the residents
 
2015 Township Survey,
• 82% supported a trail between Hemlock Crossing and the Lakeshore
• 78% indicated they would utilize a trail between Hemlock Crossing and the Lakeshore
• 64% had visited the Pigeon Lake Pier walkway in the past year
• Sheldon landing ranked second that residents would like to see improved
• Walking trails ranked the highest of facilities residents would like to see expanded

Of the 4,471 surveyed by the OCPRC in 2020, 
• 87% supported regional trial systems
• 68% identified the need for more trails
• Trails received the highest rating with 47% ranking trails as the most valuable service of program offered
• 65% identified the need for more canoeing and kayaking sites
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March 15, 2024 
 
 
Craig Bessinger, City Manager 
City of Ferrysburg 
Ferrysburg, MI  49409 
 
Subject: Fire Barn Park Improvement Project 
 
Dear Craig, 
 
The Ottawa County Parks & Recreation Commission is pleased to offer our full-hearted support 
for the park improvement project at the City of Ferrysburg’s Fire Barn Park property proposed 
to be funded through the William H. Young and Dorothy Young Mixer Field of Interest Fund at 
the Grand Haven Area Community Foundation. 
 
Ottawa County Parks believes that quality local park projects such as this one very much 
complement the work we are doing at a county-wide level and are mutually beneficial for our 
residents and visitors. We have been pleased to work with the City of Ferrysburg 
collaboratively in the past on other projects and wish you the best in this endeavor. 
 
If you have questions or need additional information, please feel free to contact me. I can be 
reached by phone at (616) 738-4810 or email at jshamblin@miottawa.org. 
 
Sincerely, 
Jason D Shamblin 
 

 
 
Director 
Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission 
 
 

mailto:jshamblin@miottawa.org
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Park Operations Report  
March 20, 2024 
Report Covers February 2024 
Submitted by: Jason Boerger
 
Responsive Maintenance and 
Repairs  
• 139 down or dead trees were removed 

from 19 park properties.  
• 6 vehicles and 10 other pieces of 

equipment received routine maintenance 
or repairs. 

• Snow removal and plowing was 
performed as needed this month at 
various park locations. 

• Staff removed broken sections of the 
Weaver House picket fence, made repairs, 
painted, and re-installed the repaired 
sections at Pine Bend Park. 

• Staff swept and blew sand and other debris from paved trails county-wide.  
• Staff continued repairs to the 

Eastmanville Farm barn window trim, 
siding, and doors where rot occurred. 

 
Scheduled Maintenance and Tasks   
• Set-up and clean-up was performed for 

18 facility reservations.  In comparison, 
38 reservations were held during this 
time last year. 

• 27 park signs were printed and mounted. 
• Gravel roads and parking areas were 

graded at Eastmanville Farm. 
• All seasonal slips, moorings, PWC ports, 

and kayak racks are full for the 2024 
boating season at the Ottawa Beach 
Marina. 

 
Project Updates 
Pigeon Creek Forest Management project  

A small amount of additional logging in a remote section of the park will resume in the spring. 
Pigeon Creek Winter Operations 
• The Lodge operated 0 days in February. 
• The trails were reopened to hiking, dogs, and biking. 
Port Sheldon Lakeshore Parks Partnership 

Repairs are underway on the beach access stairs at Windsnest Park. 
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New Memorial Benches 
One new memorial bench was installed 
at Grand Ravines North.  

Fee Machine and Parking Software 
Upgrades 

No update 
Park Rules Committee 

No progress to report this month. 
Oil Release at Bend Area 

Work to permanently plug the wells will 
resume in the spring. 

Keyless Lock Project 
• The original locks are about 90% installed. 
• A few new padlocks were installed. 
• No additional progress since last month.  We are waiting for a few key 

network upgrades to complete the installations. 
Staff Updates 
• The South Area Supervisor attended virtual training sessions from the Great 

Lakes Training Institute. 
• The Coordinator of Park Maintenance and Operations attended the Mparks 

(Michigan Parks and Recreation Association) annual conference and trade 
show in Kalamazoo. 

Seasonal Hiring Update 
• 33 current open positions 
• 28 applicants 
• 6 interviews 
• 2 contingent offers 
• 0 hired 
Ottawa Sands Idema Explorers Camp updates 
• Staff met with an Amish furniture maker about furnishing for the Yurts and 

Treehouses. 
• Staff began assembling the picnic tables for the tent camping area. 
• Staff installed a concrete pad and mounting post for the gate control pad and equipment for the entry gate at 

Ottawa Sands. 

 
Incident Reports 
• Employee involved equipment damage – 0 incidents.  
• Vandalism/theft/damage – 0 incidents.  
• Graffiti – 1 incident.  
• Visitor health and safety - 0 incidents.  
• Employee health and safety – 0 incidents.  
• Rules violation/law enforcement call for service – 1 incident.  
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Planning and Development Report   
March 2024  
Submitted by: Curt TerHaar 
    

 
GRAND RIVER GREENWAY 
 
GR Greenway – Stearns Connector Segment.  We finally have a proposed schedule for the project.  
Work has begun on the boardwalk at 128th Ave.  Project completion date is set for September. 
 

Project Budget Summary 
 

Funding 
Parks Budget  $ 150,000.00 
TAP Grant  $ 3,428,238.00 
Easement Budget  $ 32,458.00 
MNRTF Grant  $ 300,000.00 
Parks Foundation Greenway Funds (original allocation)  $ 1,197,036.00 
County ARPA Funds  $ 2,000,000.00 
 Funding total $ 7,107,732.00 
 
Projected Expenditures  
Consultant fees  $ 386,756.50 
Additional Environmental Work  $ 9,950.00 
Mussel Relocation work  $ 35,000.00 
Archaeology   $ 8,779.72 
Tree Removal  $ 29,757.00 
Trail Construction (bid)  $ 5,116,773.69 
OCRC fees (est.)  $ 33,079.00 
Easements  $ 65,000.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 5,685,095.91 
 
 Balance remaining $ 1,422,636.09 

  
GR Greenway – Bass River Segment. Design and Engineering work continues on the first phase of trail.  
An updated set of plans with the final trail layout has been completed.  Wetland delineation has been 
completed, and required permits will be submitted soon.  We have been given verbal confirmation that 
our permit to do archaeological work will be in place this week.  The grant application being done in 
coordination with the State to assist with this project is also in progress.  
 

 Project Budget Summary 
 

Funding 
Michigan DNR Grants        $ 840,000.00 
County and Greenway Campaign Funds $ 853,686.00 

  Funding total $ 1,693,686.00 
 

Projected Expenditures (estimated) 
Engineering Fees  $ 67,005.00 
Trail Construction (estimated)  $ 1,565,091.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 1,632,096.00 
 
 Balance remaining $ 61,590.00 
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GR Greenway – Eastmanville Connector Segment. Park planning staff are preparing a grant application 
to the Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund to assist with this project.  We believe we have a 
reasonable chance of success based on the project location within the updated urbanized area zone 
which improves our grant score. The grant schedule also aligns well with the proposed construction 
schedule that is being coordinated with other Allendale Township public works projects in that area in 
2025. 
 
GR Greenway – Allendale Segment. A more detailed analysis of traffic movements at the 60th and M-45 
intersection that was suggested by MDOT to determine if a traffic signal is appropriate at this 
intersection is in progress.  Allendale Township approved moving ahead with this study, which is to be 
completed by their municipal engineer, Fleis & Vandenbrink (F & V).  F & V is also being secured to begin 
preliminary engineering on this segment of the trail utilizing funds already provided by Allendale 
Township.  Preliminary engineering will determine a preferred route and determine what easements 
may be needed or desirable. 

  
Ottawa Sands Development.  Major work continues on the treehouses with framing completed on one 
unit and in progress on the other two. 
 
Contracts for the Lake Loop and Day-use Restroom were approved at the February 13 Board of 
Commissioners meeting.  Foundation and underground work for the restroom has begun.  Our EGLE 
permit for the lake loop has also been secured, so work can begin on the path and parking area as well. 
 

  Project Budget Summary 
 

Funding 
Private Donations       $ 3,480,000.00 
County ARPA Funds  $ 3,400,000.00 
Additional approved parks funding  $ 700,000.00 
MNRTF Grant (Day Use Parking/Lake Loop) $ 300,000.00 
LWCF Grant (Day Use Restroom)  $ 242,864.00 
 
 Funding total $ 8,122,864.00 
 
Projected Expenditures  
Consultant fees  $ 301,120.00 
Phase 1 Contract  $ 3,539,000.00 
Phase 1 –Kayak Launch/Welcome Center $ 308,000.00 
Fire Protection Additions  $ 242,503.72 
Other Contract Revisions  $ 24,506.70 
Contingency (remaining)  $ 26,027.58 
Treehouse Contract  $ 1,667,000.00 
Yurt and Treehouse Furnishings (est.)    $ 103,690.00 
Internet Service (estimate)  $ 50,000.00 
Day Use Parking/Lake Loop (contract) $ 788,314.25 
Day Use Restroom (contract)  $ 510,000.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 7,559,474.25 
 
 Balance remaining $ 563,389.75 
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Tree house framing in progress                                         Day Use restroom foundation and utilities 
 
  
     
Ottawa Sands Wetland Restoration Work. We received the required federal permit for this work.  
Construction will begin in the next couple of weeks. 

 
Ottawa Sands and Harbor Island nature-based enhancements. The $275,000 grant agreement with the 
National Fish & Wildlife Foundation has been approved.  A Request for Proposal for this work has been 
issued. 
 
Kirk Park Improvements. Major construction continues. Trusses are complete, new concrete floors 
poured, and electrical work in progress.   

 
Project Budget Summary 

 
Funding 
Park Budget        $ 237,000.00 
MNRTF Grant  $ 237,000.00 
Additional approved parks funding (2022) $ 50,000.00 
Additional approved parks funding (2023) $ 180,000.00 
Additional approved parks funding (CPM004) $ 13,811.00 
Additional approved parks funding (CPM006) $ 5,000.00 
 Funding total $ 722,811.00 

  
Expenditures (estimated) 
Building Renovation Contract  $ 454,422.00 
Building Renovation Revisions  $ 14,814.38 
Septic Field (contract)  $ 83,877.09 
Play Area (contract)  $ 103,807.00 
Consultant fees  $ 38,453.00 
Permit and other Expenses  $ 875.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 696,248.47 
 
 Balance remaining (contingency) $ 26,562.53 
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              Framing and roof in progress 
 
 

Lake Michigan High Water Damage Replacement/Repairs. Work on the dog beach stairs at Kirk Park is 
almost complete, although some adjustments need to be completed to meet Township building 
inspector requirements. 

 
  Project Budget Summary 
 

Funding 
Ottawa County Insurance Authority Claim $ 170,000.00 
Contingency (also through OCIA)  $ 17,000.00 
 Funding total $ 187,000.00 

 
Expenditures  
Kirk Park Dog Beach Stairs Contract – Landtec $ 38,130.00 
Rosy Mound Additional (est.)  $ 90,000.00 
Kirk Park Additional (est.)  $ 44,000.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 172,130.00 

    
 Balance (contingency) remaining $ 14,870.00 

 
 

MACATAWA RIVER GREENWAY 
 
Middle Macatawa Trail Connection. Design and engineering work on this project has begun with the 
intent of starting construction in the fall. 
 
Park planning staff are also in the process of submitting a grant application to the Land & Water 
Conservation Fund (through the State of Michigan MDNR) to assist with funding the restroom building 
at the UMNA.  Successful grant funding would delay the construction start of this building into 2025. A 
proposal for architectural and engineering services from MCSA will be presented at the next Parks 
Commission meeting.   
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  Project Budget Summary 
 

Funding 
County ARPA Funding  $ 906,000.00 
MNRTF Grant (recommended)  $ 300,000.00 
Partner Participation (Holland Township) $ 550,000.00 
 Funding total $ 1,756,00.00 

 
Expenditures  
Middle Mac trailhead and connector construction. (est.) $ 1,300,00.00 
UMNA Restroom construction (est.) $ 456,000.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 1,756,000.00 

    
 Balance (contingency) remaining $ 0.00 
 

 
  

PIGEON RIVER GREENWAY 
 
Consumers Energy Trail/Sheldon Landing. Conversations continue with various interested parties.  

 
 

OTHER PROJECTS 
 
Park Entrance Drives and Parking Lot Repaving Projects.  No change since the last report. An agreement 
with the Road Commission to “Chip Seal” resurface the existing parking lot at Grand River Park has been 
approved.  This work will occur next summer along with restriping.  Work will need to be coordinated 
with the schedule of rentals at this park since the parking area will be closed for several days. 
 

               Project Budget Summary 
 
Funding in current parks budgets 
Spring Grove Park  $ 20,000.00 
Hager Park  $ 147,000.00 
Grand River Park  $ 110,000.00 
Riverside Park  $ 171,000.00 
Paw Paw West  $ 40,000.00 
 Funding total $ 488,000.00 
 
Expenditures to date 
Paw Paw West total payment  $ 43,002.45 
Riverside Park total payment  $ 116,410.20 
Hager Park total payment   $ 157,249.27 
Grand River Park total cost (est.)  $ 53,692.00 
Consultant Fees  $ 10,750.00 
 Expenditure’s total $ 381,103.92 
 
 Balance remaining $ 106,896.08 

 
School Project Participation. Curt TerHaar participated in three question and answer sessions with 
students from the Georgetown 5/6 building.  Students were learning about planning and design of 
outdoor spaces to maximize function, beauty, and biodiversity. 
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February 1 – February 29, 2024
 
PROGRAM/VISITOR NUMBERS    

Type Participants Programs Notes 

School Programs 256 7  

Private Programs 87 4 Senior, scout, other private programs 

Public Programs 504 13  

Events 153 1 Family Wellness Event in Coopersville  

Totals 323 21  

 
Type Count Notes 
Nature Center Attendance 2,480 Above average visits; average month = 2,473* 
Trafx Car Count (Jan) 1,955 Below average visits; average month = 3,522* 

SAAA Public Observing 2 Three of five public viewing nights were cancelled.  
*Averages visits based on FY23; see table below  
 
UPCOMING EVENTS 

• April 8, 2024, from 2-4:30 pm – Total Solar Eclipse with SAAA  
• April 20, 2024, from 1-3 pm – Awareness, Art, & Action: Vernal Pools (registration required) 
• April 21, 2024 – Earth Day Volunteering  
• April 22, 2024 – Earth Day Volunteering 
• April 27, 2024, from 5-8 pm – Art for your Parks with OCPF ($10 suggested entrance donation)  
• June 1, 2024, from 9 am-1 pm – Native Plant Sale with Ottawa Conservation District 
• June 1, 2024, from 10 am-12 pm – National Trails Day Cleanup with FOOCP at Connor Bayou 
• June 22, 2024 – Grand Explorers Trail Race hosted by OCPF (registration required)  

 
GOALS/OBJECTIVES – CURRENT AREAS OF FOCUS 
Improve online registration and user-experience.  

• Our new recreation software was launched at the end of February. The Community Engagement team is focused 
on troubleshooting issues, communicating the launch to public, and implementing new procedures related to 
updated recreation software. Our new pricing policy has also been implemented (resident vs non-resident). 

Increase participation in Outdoor Education programs 
• A process and procedure for scheduling school programs in the new recreation software has been developed.  
• Program Supervisor gained certification as an instructor for Red Cross First aid/CPR. 

o Allows the county to certify parks staff in-house for First aid/CPR and more. 
o Allows the Outdoor educators to have more confidence when leading school programs with larger 

numbers in case of emergencies. 
o Allows Operations staff to have training and certification of First aid/CPR while on the job especially in 

remote areas of the county where Emergency Medical Services may be delayed. 
Implement Marketing and Communications Plan 

• Ottawa County Parks launched a strategic planning process in early February. The public survey has been 
advertised through constant contact via email, social media ads, the spring newsletter, and yard signs at parks. 
We have acquired 3,728 public survey responses so far. The survey closes on April 10, 2024.  

https://forms.office.com/pages/responsepage.aspx?id=Ng32b1-ShUeoVFEPkJ7lYe4yrb6EFZ9FloB7cdz64zFUQzJUU0lGTjJEVlBNWFdLMFI5R1hBOVhHOC4u
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PRESS   
Strategic Plan Process 

• How do you feel about Ottawa County’s 40 parks and open spaces? Officials want to know - mlive.com 
• Ottawa Co. Parks to Conduct Strategic Plan Public Survey | 92.7 The Van WYVN | Holland's Classic Hits 

(927thevan.com) 
• What's next for Ottawa County Parks? You can help decide (upstract.com) 
• Ottawa County Parks and Recreation want your feedback | WGVU NEWS 
• What's next for Ottawa County Parks? You can help decide (hollandsentinel.com) 

Idema Explorers Campground 

• Idema Explorers Campground to Open at Ottawa Sands Park in 2024 (wjimam.com) 
• Idema Explorers Campground to Open at Ottawa Sands Park in 2024 (wfnt.com) 
• West Michigan park has 5 yurts ready for summer 2024, tree houses are next - mlive.com 
• Idema Explorers Camp construction begins at Ottawa County Park | WGVU NEWS 

Ottawa 4-H Donation 

• Another Gift to Ottawa Co. Parks Towards Idema Trail Project | 1450 AM 99.7 FM WHTC | Holland 
• Ottawa 4-H donates property to help complete Idema Explorers Trail (yahoo.com) 

Wage Increase for Seasonal Positions 

• Pay boost for seasonal positions in Ottawa County (fox17online.com) 

Kirk Park Dog Beach Rules 

• Lake Michigan's Beloved Dog Beach in Ottawa County to Welcome Furry Friends Full-Time Again 
(bnnbreaking.com) 

• Popular Lake Michigan dog beach to fully reopen this spring - mlive.com 
• Kirk Park Dog Beach Returning to Normal Hours Starting May 1st (mix957gr.com) 

 
GOVDELIVERY BULLETINS / EMAIL MARKETING   

Date                Recipients        Open Rate        Click Rate   

Marketing              
Parks Update: February News                   2/1/24  15,565            40%                 5% 
February Family Programs   2/1/24          256  32%                 8% 
Press Release: Strategic Plan (SP)  2/8/24  22,516  44%  4% 
We want to hear from you! (SP)   2/13/24 21,104  44%  6% 
Press Release: New Commission Members 2/15/24 5,203  41%  1% 
Press Release: Wage Increase Seasonal  2/22/24 5,308  41%  4%   
Help Shape our Future (SP)   2/27/24 21,711  40%  4%  
  
Birding  
Birding Update: QUICK LOOK!   2/16/24    2,530            45%                 6% 
 

https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-rapids/2024/02/how-do-you-feel-about-ottawa-countys-40-parks-and-open-spaces-officials-want-to-know.html
https://927thevan.com/2024/02/11/ottawa-co-parks-to-conduct-strategic-plan-public-survey/
https://927thevan.com/2024/02/11/ottawa-co-parks-to-conduct-strategic-plan-public-survey/
https://upstract.com/x/842cf72e07475146
https://www.wgvunews.org/news/2024-02-14/ottawa-county-parks-and-recreation-want-your-feedback
https://www.hollandsentinel.com/story/news/politics/county/2024/02/13/whats-next-for-ottawa-county-parks-you-can-help-decide/72534512007/?
https://wjimam.com/ixp/43/p/idema-explorers-camp-ottawa-sands-park-opens-2024/
https://wfnt.com/ixp/43/p/idema-explorers-camp-ottawa-sands-park-opens-2024/
https://www.mlive.com/life/2024/02/west-michigan-park-has-5-yurts-ready-for-summer-2024-tree-houses-are-next.html
https://www.wgvunews.org/news/2024-02-22/idema-explorers-camp-construction-begins-at-ottawa-county-park
https://whtc.com/2024/02/13/another-gift-to-ottawa-co-parks-towards-idema-trail-project/
https://news.yahoo.com/ottawa-4-h-donates-property-083803701.html?guccounter=1
https://www.fox17online.com/news/local-news/lakeshore/ottawa/pay-boost-for-seasonal-positions-in-ottawa-county
https://bnnbreaking.com/lifestyle/travel/lake-michigans-beloved-dog-beach-in-ottawa-county-to-welcome-furry-friends-full-time-again
https://bnnbreaking.com/lifestyle/travel/lake-michigans-beloved-dog-beach-in-ottawa-county-to-welcome-furry-friends-full-time-again
https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-rapids/2024/02/popular-lake-michigan-dog-beach-to-fully-reopen-this-spring.html
https://mix957gr.com/kirk-park-dog-beach/
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Ottawa Sands Restoration/Creation   

• Staff continue to work with Audubon Great Lakes and GEI Consultants to ensure that the project stays on track. 
All involved are monitoring and waiting for NHPA and NEPA federal permitting to establish an updated timeline 
for restoration work.    

• Audubon Great Lakes has drafted a one-year subaward extension for the Sustain Our Great Lakes grant (SOGL). 
• Staff completed an interim report for the SOGL grant.   
• Parks requested from the contractor an amended contract for additional restoration work in the amount of 

$99,963 for the increase in grant money awarded for the project. 
Hemlock Wooly Adelgid Management   

• Staff surveyed and tagged hemlock trees at Port Sheldon Natural Area.  
Stewardship Activities 

• Staff installed live stakes to supplement existing plantings and establish native shrubs to assist in soil 
stabilization in new areas at Ottawa Sands.  

• Staff and volunteers thinned the dense stands of willow and cottonwood that have established on the border of 
the ephemeral wetland area of the restored grassland at Hemlock Crossing to increase native biodiversity and 
maintain sufficient water levels for wildlife throughout the year.  

• Staff and volunteers harvested beach grass from densely vegetated areas and transplanted plugs to stabilize 
erosion-prone sections of dune at Kirk Park near the recent staircase construction.  

• Staff completed site preparation and broadcast seeding throughout the prairie restoration area at Grose Park. 
• Staff processed and inventoried the remainder of native seed that was collected during the fall of 2023 and 

developed seed mixes for use in plantings at twelve different parks. 
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Invasive Species Management   

• Staff and volunteers removed woody invasive plants from 7 different parks using the cut-stump method. 
• Staff surveyed multiple parks for new populations of woody invasive species to obtain updated species 

distributions. 
Volunteer Updates 

• Park Steward Volunteers helped to remove woody invasives at Grand River Park and Olive Shores Park, thin 
willows around the demonstration wetland at Hemlock Crossing, and transplant marram grass at Kirk Park.   

• 2/16: Volunteers from GVSU’s Drop-in 
Day of Service worked on processing 
native seeds.  

• Stewardship volunteers assisted staff in 
surveying hemlock trees for HWA at 
Port Sheldon Natural Area and 
mapping invasive species at Grand 
River Park, Olive Shores, and Grand 
Ravines North.  

• Spring public workdays planned: 
• Beach cleanup 4/6: 10am-

12pm at Kirk Park  
• Beach cleanup 4/6: 1pm-3pm 

at Olive Shores  
• Beach cleanup 4/13: 10am-12pm at HOBPs (meet at Black Lake Boardwalk West)  
• Beach cleanup 4/13: 1pm-3pm at Tunnel Park 
• Garlic mustard removal 5/11: 9am-11am Pigeon Creek Park  
• Garlic mustard removal 5/11: 12:30-2:30pm Ottawa Sands (meet at Coast Guard Park)  
• Garlic mustard removal 5/25: 9am-11am at Eastmanville Bayou (and dame’s rocket)  
• Garlic mustard removal 5/25: 12:30-2:30pm at Stearns Creek 
• Garlic mustard and litter removal 4/21 and 4/22: Earth Day Volunteering events to be held at the Bend 

Area, Tunnel Park, Pigeon Creek Park, Hager Park, Olive Shores, and Grose Park.  

Friends of Ottawa County Parks Updates: 
Representatives from FOOCP (Judy Tuttle and Joan Doney) met with staff Friday, February 23rd to discuss the 
upcoming renewal of FOOCP’s general agreement with OCPR. Friends will shift their March meeting to a week 
earlier (3/13/24) so that staff can attend. FOOCP will reword their mission statement and draft a new agreement 
document to be reviewed at their next meeting. OCPR will work on providing training opportunities and 
programs to FOOCP members.  
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*In February 2022, Ottawa County Parks Foundation received a pledge payment of $100,000 from the Wege Foundation 

 
 

Development Report  
March 2024 
Submitted by: Glenn Bosch 
 
 

Individual Gift Count:   

o 2022 – February 49 Year to date: 79 
o 2023 – February 51 Year to date: 81 
o 2024 – February 50 Year to date: 110 

Percent Annual Revenue Goal 

o 2022 – February 8.2% Year to date: 8.5% 
o 2023 – February .6% Year to date: .8% 
o 2024 – February 3.5% Year to date: 7.5% 

Average Donation 

o 2022 – February $2,459 Year to date: $1,575 
o 2023 – February $96 Year to date: $75 
o 2024 – February $247 Year to date: $240 

Notable Donor Development Activities:   

• Secured $6,000 in sponsorship support for Health & Wellness Programs consisting of the Step it 

Up! walking program and the Grand Explorers Trail Race. 

• Met with the Frey Foundation to give an update on Grand River Greenway and introduce the Rosy 

Mound project 

o We received an invitation to submit a proposal for support in March 

• Contributed to the Ottawa County Parks and Recreation Commission Annual Report 

• Submitted a request for $25,000 from the Carls Foundation in Bloomfield Hills, MI 

• Organized first Planned Giving Luncheon to introduce interested volunteers in bequests and other 

estate gift instruments 

o This event was held at the Nature Education Center at Hemlock Crossing on March 6 



Otawa County Park & Recrea�on Commission 
Strategic Plan Update – March 2024 

02/15/24 

 

Throughout the Parks Strategic Plan process, staff will provide the Parks Commission with updates on the project. 
The following provides an update for March 2024. 

• Strategic Plan Process  
o Weekly project mee�ngs are now being held with staff and Crowe to prepare for the Strategic Plan. 
o All stakeholder engagement sessions have been held and a report is being prepared to outline the 

themes of the engagement. Overall, the sessions were all well atended and provided valuable 
feedback. The final four sessions focused on the following groups (all sessions are in-person at the 
Nature Center at Hemlock Crossing): 
 Partner Organiza�ons and Other Stakeholders: Thursday, March 7 at 10 am 
 Local Units of Government: Thursday, March 7 at 4 pm 
 Support Organiza�ons (Parks Founda�on/Friends of Otawa County Parks): Friday, March 8 

at 10 am 
 Parks Commission/Board of Commissioners/Advisory Commitee: Friday, March 8 at 1 pm 

o Two surveys are now available to complete and will remain open un�l April 10.   
 Strategic Plan Public Survey: This is a brief survey designed to gather public input. Over 4,200 

responses were received as of Monday, March 11.  A comment sec�on was added to the end 
of the survey to allow addi�onal public feedback.  

 Stakeholders Survey: This survey includes addi�onal ques�ons and is directed to the Parks 
Commission’s many stakeholders, including local elected officials. Emails were sent to these 
stakeholders to request their par�cipa�on. 

o Parks staff are implemen�ng a community engagement strategy for the plan process. This included a 
press release that was distributed in February that announced that the Parks & Recrea�on 
Commission was launching the strategic plan. It was picked-up by several local media outlets, and 
included links to the public survey and a web page that was developed for the plan. The survey is 
also being promoted with signage in parks, on social media, and in our quarterly newsleter. 
Reminder emails will be sent to stakeholders on a periodic basis.  

o All other milestone mee�ngs have been scheduled and calendar holds have been sent for these 
mee�ngs, which include the following: 
 “Strategy Lab” (an engagement model exclusive to Crowe): this has been scheduled and will 

include key staff, the Parks Commission, and the Advisory Commitee. The Strategy Lab is 
scheduled for Thursday, April 18 at the Nature Center. The exact �me is to be determined. 

 First Dra� Work Session: This 90-minute joint session of the Parks Commission and Advisory 
Commitee to review the first dra� of the Strategic Plan will be held on Wednesday, May 
15th at 4 pm at the Nature Center.    

 Public Presenta�on of Strategic Plan: A public presenta�on of the Strategic Plan will be held 
Thursday, June 13th at the Nature Center. While we would love as many to atend as 
possible, this is op�onal.  

 Presenta�on of Final Strategic Plan: The presenta�on of the final strategic plan to the OCPRC 
is planned for its regular mee�ng on Wednesday, August 21st in the Board Room of the 
Fillmore Street Complex at 3 pm. While we would love as many to atend as possible, this 
will be an op�onal mee�ng for the Advisory Commitee. 

  

https://forms.office.com/r/WvKAcc8SP2
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• Affiliated Projects 

o Probolsky Research is being retained for the Scien�fic Survey. The survey ques�ons were finalized at 
the end of February and the survey was conducted during the week of March 6 through March 11. A 
preliminary report has been received and is being reviewed by staff. A mee�ng will be scheduled 
with Probolsky to discuss the preliminary report more in-depth.  

o Crowe consul�ng is being retained to perform the Community Benefits Analysis and the project is 
underway. Crowe has provided a detailed data request and staff is working to meet this request.  

o Staff are working to purchase a one-year subscrip�on to mobility data vendor Placer.ai, which will 
provide access visitor data to our parks da�ng back to 2017. It will provide the number of visits to 
each park, unique visitors, and resident/non-resident visits. This informa�on will be used, along with 
other visitor data, to inform the Strategic Plan, including the Community Benefits Survey. It is hoped 
this data could be available before the end of the month.  
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Park Planning Committee  
March 5, 2024, Meeting Notes 
Submitted by: Curt TerHaar
 
Present:   Roger Belknap 
 Joe Bush 
 Lukas Hill 
 Kelly Rice 
 Paul Sachs 
  
Staff: Jason Shamblin, Director  
 Curt TerHaar, Coordinator of Park Planning & Development  
 Nealy Molhoek, Coordinator of Natural Resources Management 
 Aaron Bodbyl-Mast, Park Planner 
    
2025 Budget 
Shamblin provided an overview of the proposed capital project budget for Fiscal Year 2025 budget year and explained 
that the capital projects budget is being prepared in line with the Fiscal Years budget calendar. Shamblin explained the 
difference between the major capital projects and the smaller capital projects maintenance items. TerHaar provided a 
brief summary of the proposed 2025 capital projects as well as currently planned projects through Fiscal Year 2029. 
Shamblin stated that these projects will continue to be reviewed before being finalized. The next step will be a review by 
the Parks Finance and Policy Committee.  
 
UMNA Restroom Design Contract 
TerHaar explained that staff would like to commence design work for the proposed modern restroom for the 84th 
Avenue entrance at the Upper Macatawa Natural Area. Although a Land and Water Conservation Fund grant application 
will be submitted for the project this Spring, the plan would be to move ahead with the project whether or not the grant 
application is successful as there is funding budgeted for the project and it is a high priority. If the grant is approved, a 
portion of the design funding could be partially reimbursed. Staff is proposing to work with MCSA Group, which 
developed our standard restroom design and also designed the 84th Avenue trailhead. MCSA provided a proposal for 
$78,683. This proposal will also require approval from the County’s Purchasing Division before moving forward. 
Commissioners concurred with this recommendation. 
 
Allendale Township Path Segment Preliminary Engineering Contract 
TerHaar explained that staff have been closely coordinating with Allendale Township and the Ottawa County Road 
Commission on the “Allendale Connector” segment of the Idema Explorers Trail. This coordination involves several 
elements, including ongoing utility improvements along the route, paving a section of Pierce Street, obtaining approval 
from the Michigan Department of Transportation to reconfigure the intersection of M-45 and 60th Avenue and locate a 
trail crossing at the intersection, and to prepare an application for a Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP). The TAP 
grant application process will require additional detail, route analysis, and cost estimating by an engineering firm before 
submission. Allendale Township is working with Fleis & Vandenbrink on the utility projects in this corridor and on a 
traffic study for the intersection of M-45 and 60th Avenue. Therefore, staff requested a proposal from Fleis & 
Vandenbrink for engineering the trail route. Staff recommend accepting the proposal for the preliminary design phase of 
$49,000 which can be funded in the current budget. Additional phases of engineering work would commence as funding 
becomes available.  Commissioners concurred with this recommendation. 
 
Ottawa Sands Ecological Enhancements 
TerHaar provided an overview of proposed changes to the contract with GEI and Jackson Merkey for ecological 
enhancements at Ottawa Sands. With the addition of a Michigan Department of Natural Resources Fisheries Habitat 
grant, there is additional funding available for the project that has not been allocated. GEI has provided a proposal for 
$99,963 in work that includes more native plantings, woody habitat structure, and construction fencing to protect newly 
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developed habitat areas while they are established. The increased density of native plantings will accelerate the process 
of habitat establishment and increase the likelihood of success. Commissioners concurred with this recommendation. 
 
Zeeland Township Trail Coordination 
TerHaar explained that Zeeland Township is requesting an easement through the Upper Management Natural Area for a 
non-motorized trail along 76th Avenue. The easement would allow for the trail route to minimize impact to wetlands 
closer to the road and to avoid constructing expensive stretches of boardwalk. Staff supported this easement because it 
would increase access to the park. Staff determined that the property is not under restrictions from the Michigan 
Department of Natural Resources but will require approval from the Land Conservancy of West Michigan, which holds a 
conservation easement on the property. As trail development has been acceptable in the past, no objections from the 
Land Conservation are anticipated.  Staff recommended that a contact be made with the Land Conservancy. 
Commissioners concurred with this recommendation. 
 
Bur Oak Landing Easement Request 
TerHaar provided an update on the status of the utility easement request for a portion of Bur Oak Landing.  Staff had 
communicated with the utility, who informed staff that they had “prescriptive” rights to the easement whether or not 
an easement is granted. However, the utility company is now proposing to move the utility lines underground and is 
requesting a formal easement. Staff consulted with the Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund, which holds a grant 
encumbrance on the property. Trust Fund staff indicated via email that buried property lines would be acceptable. 
Commissioner Rice requested that the easement language require high standards for vehicle cleaning and possibly 
allows for supervision by Parks staff in order to avoid the spread of invasive species.  
 
Eastmanville Bayou Trail Segment 
TerHaar explained that staff are in the process of preparing a Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund grant application 
for the Eastmanville Bayou Connector segment of the Idema Explorers Trail. Staff, Parks Commissioners, and Board of 
Commissioners held a fruitful site visit for the trail route earlier in the week to discuss various concerns about the route. 
The Board of Commissioners Planning and Policy Committee recommended the grant application to the full Board of 
Commissioners. Commissioner Belknap requested that staff have the engineer coordinate with the owner of the water 
line to confirm whether there are any improvements that could be made to the water line in conjunction with the 
eventual trail construction project.  
 
Bend Area Family Event Center Feasibility Study 
TerHaar provided an update on a major project at the Bend Area. The proposed project is dependent on the success of a 
pending request to a private funder. The project would involve renovation of the “Moss House” along 12th Avenue to 
convert it to a meeting and reservation space and the construction of a large three-season event facility nearby. A 
feasibility study is now underway with Viridis Design Group and their team of engineers who recently visited the Moss 
House to review the structure and gather data. 
 
Ottawa Sands/Harbor Island Coastal Resilience Project 
TerHaar explained that staff has been preparing a scope of work for a request for proposal for the National Fish and 
Wildlife Foundation Coastal Resilience grant. The project will help determine the feasibility of additional ecological 
enhancements at Ottawa Sands and Harbor Island. The purpose of the scope is to identify one vendor (or a team of 
vendors) to manage all aspects of the project, which include site assessments, engineering, and public engagement. The 
scope has been reviewed by stakeholders and a Request for Proposal could be posted yet this month.  
 
Eastmanville Farm Barn/Master Planning 
TerHaar explained that the update on the Master Planning has been on hold while funding is identified to conduct a 
feasibility study to review whether the barn would be a suitable site for a reservable facility. This project would involve a 
very similar scope to the Bend Area Family Event Center Feasibility Study, so staff has high confidence of the likely cost 
of a study of the Barn. Shamblin stated that a study is on the list of projects for consideration in Fiscal Year 2025. Several 
commissioners supported moving forward with a study as soon as possible if funding is available. 
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Property Issues 
Various property issues were discussed.  
 
Other Items 

• Grand River Greenway Regional Interpretation Plan 
Shamblin informed the commissioners that parks staff is coordinating with Kent County Parks on a possible 
Request for Proposal for a regional interpretive plan for the Grand River Greenway and design for several 
“experience nodes” that would serve as interpretive sites, place-making areas, and outdoor education spaces. 

• 2024 Grants 
TerHaar provided an update on 2024 grants applications.  

• County-wide Broadband Initiative  
Commissioner Sachs provided a brief update on the County-wide Broadband Initiative and noted that their 
consultant is still seeking sites in northwest Ottawa County as service is poor in this area. 

 
 
The meeting adjourned at approximately 4:45 pm. 
 
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 16, 2024 at 3 pm. 



Finance & Policy Committee 
March 12, 2024 Meeting Report 
Submitted by: Kyle Roffey 
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Present:   Linda McAffrey 
 Kelly Rice 
  
 
Absent: Jim Miedema 
 Jane Longstreet 
 Roger Belknap 
 
Staff: Jason Shamblin, Director 
 Kyle Roffey, Administrative Assistant  
 Jason Boerger, Coordinator of Park Maintenance & Operations 
 Brandi Mitchem, Budget Analyst 
 
 
 
The following items were discussed: 

 
1. Special Permits – Proposed policy  

 
2. Bend Area Open Space - Menno Lake neighborhood access - special permit. 

 
3. 2025 CIP & CPM projects for 2025 Budget - review 

 
4. MVP fee Structure Review – discussion for a veteran’s discount for the motor vehicle 

permits.   
 

5. Historic Ottawa Beach Society – Pump House Museum annual review of agreement and 
report. 
 

6. Review Maximum Millage Request 
 

7. Review Civil Infraction Policy 
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Action Request 
Electronic Submission - Request # 352 

Committee: Parks Board 

Meeting Date: 3/20/2024 

Vendor/3rd Party: MILLAGE REQUEST 

Ottawa County Parks & 
Recreation Commission 

Requesting Department: PARKS AND RECREATION 

Submitted By: SHAMBLIN 

Agenda Item: 11 D PARKS AND OPEN SPACE MILLAGE LEVY AMOUNT 

Suggested Motion: 
To recommend that the Board of Commissioners levy the maximum amount allowed for the Ottawa County Parks and Open 
Space Millage. 

Summary of Request: 
The Board of Commissioners, through the Fiscal Services Department, requires that all agencies funded by special millage 
make a request to the Board of Commissioners regarding the amount millage to be levied in the upcoming fiscal year. Funds 
for the Parks and Open Space millage are levied on the 2024 tax bill. The Parks Director is recommending we ask for the 
maximum amount allowed for our millage. 

Financial Information: 

Total Cost: $0.00 I Parks Fund Cost: $0.00 
If not included in Budget, recommended funding source: 

Action is Related to an Activity Which Is: Mandated 

Action is Related to Strategic Plan: 

Goal 4: To Continually Improve the County's Organization and Services. 

Objective: 

Administration: 

Recommended by Parks Director: 

Included in Budget: 

Committee/Governing/Advisory Board Approval Date: Finance and Policy: 03/12/2024 
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Action Request 
Electronic Submission - Request # 354 

Committee: Parks Board 

Meeting Date: 3/20/2024 

Vendor/3rd Party: PARKS COMMISSION 

Ottawa County Parks & 
Recreation Commission 

Requesting Department: PARKS AND RECREATION 

Submitted By: SHAMBLIN 

Agenda Item: 11F OTTAWA COUNTY PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION 

ANNUAL REPORT 

Suggested Motion: 

Information only. 

Summary of Request: 

In accordance with the Rules of the Ottawa County Board of Commissioners: Annual Reports - All County Departments shall 
present an annual written and oral report. Staff will be presenting the Annual Report to the Board of Commissioners at the 
April 9, 2024 Board of Commissioner meeting. 

Financial Information: 

Total Cost: $0.00 I Parks Fund Cost: $0.00 
If not included in Budget, recommended funding source: 

Action is Related to an Activity Which Is: Mandated 

Action is Related to Strategic Plan: 

Goal 4: To Continually Improve the County's Organization and Services. 

Objective: 

Administration: 

Recommended by Parks Director: 

I Included in Budget: 

Committee/Governing/Advisory Board Approval Date: Public Relations: 02/13/2024 
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Action Request 
Electronic Submission - Request # 356 

Committee: Parks Board 

Meeting Date: 3/20/2024 

Vendor/3rd Party: MENNO LAKE NEIGHBORHOOD 

Ottawa County Parks & 
Recreation Commission 

Requesting Department: PARKS AND RECREATION 

Submitted By: TERHAAR 

Agenda Item: 11H SPECIAL PERMIT - BEND AREA - MENNO LAKE 

NEIGHBORHOOD LAKE ACCESS IMPROVEMENT 

Suggested Motion: 
To authorize staff to issue a revocable special permit to Brian Kintigh, a representative of the Menno Lake Homeowner's 
Association, authorizing access to and improvement of Parks property, providing access to the lake. Conditional upon meeting 
all county, local, state and federal regulations and participating in the Adopt-a-Park program. 

Summary of Request: 
Residents of the Menno Lake Association (in the southwest area of the Bend Area) have requested permission to improve an 
unimproved boat launch on Parks property which provides access to the private lake the Association owns. As part of the 
purchase in 2007 of this property, Parks acquired the upland on the north and east sides of the lake but does not own the 
water's edge. This keeps the lake private. 
The Association has utilized the unimproved boat launch in the past to launch boats for periodic lake treatments. The boat 
launch is gated. 
While this improvement would have no public value, this situation is unique within the Parks system and allowing for this 
improvement would not set a precedent for requests at other locations. There also appears to be no other viable option for 
launch access at this site. It should also be noted that this property was purchased with millage funds and is not grant 
encumbered, providing Parks more flexibility to work with residents. 
This topic was discussed at the Planning Committee in the fall of 2023 and at the Finance and Policy Committee in March. It 
was suggested that any agreement requires some type of benefit for the public and the neighbors have indicated they are 
willing to participate in the "Adopt-a-Park" program. See attached photos of the site and proposal the neighborhood has 
solicited from a contractor. 

Financial Information: 

Total Cost: $0.00 I Parks Fund Cost: $0.00 
If not included in Budget, recommended funding source: 

Action is Related to an Activity Which Is: Non-Mandated 

Action is Related to Strategic Plan: 

Goal 1: To Maintain and Improve the Strong Financial Position of the County. 

Objective: 

Administration: 

Recommended by Parks Director: 

I Included in Budget: 

Committee/Governing/Advisory Board Approval Date: Planning and Development: 10/02/2023 Finance and Policy: 
03/12/2024 
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